S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th December 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr B Clapham, Rev D Tate, Mrs D Gotts, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor: Mrs E Nockolds and County Councillor: Mr Jason Law.
APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood, Mr D Gerrard, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Ms D Scott and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th November 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Clapham, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
Borough Councillor Nockolds explained that after the floods last week, there had been a good working partnership with both the Environment Agency and the Police. She said that most of the damage had occurred further round the coast at Titchwell, Brancaster and Snettisham. 

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the bridge at St Germans is safe and the flood defence gates had worked well due to lessons learnt since the floods of 1953 and 1978.

Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council is interviewing 14 people to sit on the Trust for Leisure Facilities. She said that a Chairperson and the Director had already been appointed. She said that the necessary training would be completed ready for handing over by the end of January 2014.
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Cllr Nockolds said that the Trust would be responsible for all leisure facilities, including Lynnsport, The Corn Exchange and the Swimming Pools at Hunstanton, Kings Lynn and Downham Market. She said that the Local Authority Company will save the Borough Council between £400,000 and £500,000 per annum in Business Rates.
County Councillor Law said that he had recently read a Government Paper promoting small businesses, he said that the Local Government will subsidise the £1,000 levy.
Cllr Law informed members that later in the week he will be attending a briefing meeting regarding Children’s Services and ways to drive up performance. Cllr Law said that he will provide a report after the meeting. He said that there had been recent Press coverage regarding the lack of School Governors. It was said that Norfolk has a high Governor Vacancy rate. He said that an Ofsted report had stated that schools in Norfolk are lacking aspiration.

Comment was made that when all three Kings Lynn school results were accumulated, the results had met the National norm. It was said prior to the league tables, the schools used to help each other out, however that has now stopped.

Members asked if Cllr Law could find out about the individual local school results. He confirmed that he would.

It was asked if there would be any consideration into amalgamating Children’s Services and Education together. It was said that the present administration is pushing for a Committee system rather than a Cabinet system.

It was asked if the County Council is going to do anything about non English speaking children coming into schools. It was felt that the situation within schools may improve if a period of three to six months could be allowed to build English skills.

Rev Tate asked how a normal parent who is not a teacher finds out what is happening within schools. Mr Price stated that the Parish Council is not responsible for appointing Governors. He indicated that Mr Rice, the Head Teacher at the Junior School would be willing to attend a Parish Council meeting in the New Year.
Cllr Law spoke briefly regarding the Incinerator; he said that the County Council had been thinking of a safety net in case the proposal does not go ahead and the £25 million fee is payable. He said that non statutory funds may be frozen. It was confirmed that the Parish Partnerships scheme is non statutory and may be either frozen or taken away. 
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Mrs Gotts spoke regarding a recent meeting she had attended regarding the Coast Hopper service and asked whether other bus services in Norfolk were being hit due to a lack of funding. Cllr Law said that funding for the Coast Hopper service would be cut by £75,000 this year and £75,000 the following year.
Mrs Gotts said that during the meeting she had attended, it was suggested that the County Council were clear that the operator had more of a duty to subsidise the service. Cllr Law said that the Operator has been responding. He confirmed that they are on a four year contract.

Mrs Gotts commented that the 505 bus service is profitable. She suggested that funds could be redirected. It was suggested that savings could be made by running the 505 service every half an hour rather than currently every 20 minutes. 

Finally, members spoke regarding the County Councils Questionnaire regarding Finances. It had been reported in the Press that there had been a lack of responses made. Members stated that the Questionnaire was far too lengthy and was difficult to complete. 
REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 4th December 2013. He said that a lot of issues had been discussed.
Allotment Hire Charges: Mr Narborough stated that the Allotment Hire Charges had not been increased since 2010, Mr Price proposed that Allotment Tenants should be charged £10 for the period 1st October 2014 to April 2015, and then from 1st April 2015, Allotment Tenants should be charged £25 annually thereafter, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention all other members were in favour. 

Extra Car Park Space: Mr Narborough explained that since the corners of the Allotments had been cleared, he had received several enquires asking if the corner near to Grimston Road towards the flat roof houses could be used as a Car Parking area. Mr Narborough confirmed that a quote had been received from Mr Alan Garrod for £690 +VAT to carry out the work. It was explained that in addition there would be enough road stone within the 10 tonnes to fill five large Pot Holes which had appeared on the track near to the Pond.

Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Garrod should carry out the work to provide additional Car Parking at the Allotments and that the five large Pot Holes at the Pond should be filled at a total cost of £690 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one abstention all other members were in favour.
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Apprentice Taking Over Maintenance: Mr Narborough spoke regarding Ryan the Apprentice being employed by the Parish Council on a zero hours contract to carry out additional work as and when required at the Allotments. 

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should employ Ryan to work at the Allotments on a zero hours contract at the same rate of pay as Mr Plummer for a trial period of three months, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Village Hall Repairs Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that work had started on the repairs at the Village Hall he said that the coping stones had been laid and the lead flashings had been replaced.

Mr Narborough confirmed that he had spoken to Mr D’Aloia regarding the progress being made and Mr D’Aloia had informed him that whilst carrying out the work he had noticed that many of the tiles at the Toilet/Committee Room end of the building had hair line cracks or were broken.

It was explained that unfortunately due to the cracked tiles, water had been able to get in and the batons and felt had become rotten.  

Mr D’Aloia stated that he was unable to obtain replacement tiles as they were no longer available and said that a complete re-roof would be necessary.

Mr Narborough stated that a quote for the work had been obtained from Mr D’Aloia to strip off and clear away existing roof tiles, felt and batons and supply and fix new tiles with breathable felt and new batons for £2,895 +VAT.

Mr Cornwell confirmed that two further quotes had been requested ready for the full Parish Council meeting to be held in January 2014. 

After discussion, Mrs Cornwell was asked to contact Mr Bob Murray the Structural Engineer to ask if the problems should have been identified in his report and why they were not.

Mr Price stated that in the future the Parish Council should specify what is required as part of the Structural Survey. Members felt that more thorough surveys should be insisted upon. 

(Clerk’s Note: Telephone conversation with Mr Bob Murray: Mrs Cornwell spoke to Mr Murray and asked if the surveys undertaken were sufficient to identify problems. Mr Murray said that it is a balancing act as to how far you go. Tiles could be taken off to check for problems, but without taking off the full length the problems which have been recently identified would not have come to light.  Sometimes these problems show internally, but you could also damage the property to find these problems. 
-106-

The scaffolding erected to remedy the repairs already identified could have caused the damage. Mr Murray did not go up on the roof whilst carrying out his survey and felt that the surveys provided were of a good standard to identify most structural problems). 

Village Hall Hire Charges: Mr Narborough referred to the circulated list of current and proposed Hire Charges. He said that it was proposed to increase the Monday to Friday 6am to 6pm rate and the Monday to Thursday 6pm to 11.30pm rate to £12.50 per hour with a dispensation for the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group. Mr Hofmeister proposed that both the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group should be charged at £11.00 per hour and that the correct hours of use should be charged for, (The Mother and Toddler Group should be charged £11 per hour from 1st April 2014 and the Pre-School should be charged £11 per hour from 1st September 2014) this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 
Mr Narborough spoke regarding the remaining Hire Charges for Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays. After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Hire Charges should be as per the circulated proposal sheet with the above exceptions for the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Disabled Parking Bays: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the request made for a designated Car Parking bay at the Village Hall. It was said that a quote had been obtained for £474 from a local company to mark out two bays.

It was said that this seemed a lot of money and after investigation it was found that a re-usable stencil could be purchased for £69.95. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a re-usable stencil for £69.95; this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed.
Grass Cutting Quotes: Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated quotes for the Grass Cutting Contract. It was said that by combining the costs for the Churchyard, the Cemetery and The Green from each company a total figure could be used to make a fair comparison. Mr Narborough stated that the quote from CGM Landscapes was a total of £3,067, the quote from Ultimate Land & Gardens Ltd was £3,330 and the final quote from Countrywide Grounds Maintenance was for £7,925. 

Members asked why the quote from Countrywide Grounds Maintenance was so high. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that each company had been given the same specification. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should continue its contract with CGM Landscapes for a total cost of £3,067; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
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Cemetery Fees: Mr Jordan provided an explanation of the individual fees (Interment in earthen grave where Exclusive Right of Burial is granted and Grant of Exclusive Right of Burial in Earthen Grave). After discussion Rev Tate proposed that exceeding 12 years the Interment fees should be £300; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 

Mr Narborough went through the proposals for Grant of Exclusive Right of Burial in Earthen Grave.  Mr Narborough proposed that the fee for a Burial Plot should be £320 and that the remaining Cemetery fees should be as per the circulated proposal sheet, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the current double fees which are paid by persons who at the time of death, lived outside the parish of South Wootton for more than three years. It was acknowledged that the current available Cemetery Space is limited and concerns were raised regarding the possible requirement to purchase land for additional Cemetery space. After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should continue to charge double fees for persons who at the time of death, lived outside the parish of South Wootton for more than three years, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Pots / Knick-knacks: Mr Narborough stated that there was an increasing problem with the number of pots, knick-knacks and growing plants which were being placed in the Cemetery, it was said that the Grass cutting contractors had experienced difficulties with cutting and strimming around particular plots and some neighbouring plot holders had also formally complained.
Mrs Cornwell explained that in August 2013 a sign had been placed on the Cemetery gates requesting that such items are removed, however there had been little improvement seen
After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that a sign should be erected at the end of January 2014, informing visitors to the Cemetery that such items which are not permitted would be removed at the end of February 2014, and any such items would be kept for collection until the end of March 2014, after which time they would be disposed of, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour. 

Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next meeting would be held on 8th January 2014. He thanked the Assets Committee for their list of Budget Requirements and asked if any others could be in as soon as possible. 
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Planning –
Local Development Framework: Mr Price stated that a meeting had been held on 9th December 2013 and Mr Alan Gomm had kindly attended to provide an update regarding the LDF. 
It was confirmed that no new information had been received and no indication had been given regarding a reduction in the proposed numbers of new homes for South Wootton. 
Mr Price stated that it would be the New Year before further information would be received.

Mr Price confirmed that Bidwell’s on behalf of the Parish Council had made a further submission to the Borough Council requesting that the numbers of new homes are reduced further. Mr Price said that evidence had been provided to support this.
Mr Price informed members that the Borough Council had published its Sustainability Appraisal last week, however had omitted reference to South Wootton.  

It was confirmed that the Borough Council would amend the document to include South Wootton and due to the omission, South Wootton would be allowed extra time to make comment.

Mr Price explained that the Sustainability Appraisal relates to the Preferred Options and it allows people to put forward their thoughts ready for the next version to be released. It was said that the next version would be the Borough Councils final say before the document goes to examination in front of an Independent Inspector.

Mr Price explained that he had spoken to Mr James Alflatt regarding the matter who had confirmed that it is important that the Parish Council makes comment.

Mr Price stated that Mr Alflatt had indicated that the cost for Bidwell’s to provide a response to the Sustainability Appraisal would be no more than £750.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that Bidwell’s should produce a response on behalf of the Parish Council, at a cost of no more than £750; this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with all members in favour. 
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Members enquired whether the Parish Council is allowed to submit its comments directly to the Independent Inspector. Borough Councilor Nockolds kindly offered to make the necessary enquiries.
Highways: Mr Price informed members that an email had been received from Mr Jim Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council. It was said that North Wootton Parish Council had discussed whether to apply to NCC for a grant towards a Speed Awareness Monitor (SAM). He explained that a portable SAM would cost around £1800, with a grant of 50% from NCC, would make the net costs £900.
Mr Price stated that North Wootton Parish Council had enquired whether South Wootton Parish Council would be interested in sharing such a device, with each paying 50% of the net cost (£450). 
Mrs Cornwell explained that the SAM could be used with supervision in appropriate locations. She confirmed that the supervision would need to come from the Parish Council. It was said that there was no way to follow up on speed offenders.
After lengthy discussion, Mr Price proposed that a reply should be given to North Wootton Parish Council stating that it is felt the project is not viable and that the Community Speed Watch Scheme may be an alternative project for them to consider, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour. 
Mr Price reminded members that on Thursday 12th December 2013 a meeting has been arranged with Mr Paul Belton from Januarys and Mr David Taylor from Zurich regarding the land at Knights Hill. He confirmed that the meeting would be held in the Village Hall at 7pm and all members are welcome to attend.

Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and said that minutes had been circulated of a meeting held on 2nd December 2013 with Mr Alan Gomm.

Mr Price said that Mr Gomm had attended the meeting to provide a general flavour of the comments which had been made by the Borough Council so far. It was said that Mr Gomm hoped that a formal list of the comments from the Borough Council could be provided within the next two weeks. 

Mr Price stated that once feedback has been received, any amendments can be made and the Neighbourhood Plan document would be published ready for distribution to all residents in the New Year.
Mr Price added that a letter had been received from Henry Bellingham MP, passing on his congratulations for the work carried out on the Neighbourhood Plan so far and offering his 100% support.
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Policy – It was confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached report. 
Junior School – Mr Price stated that a Governors meeting is scheduled to take place on Wednesday 11th December 2013.

It was confirmed that the school had been inspected by Ofsted and was in need of improvement. It was said that last year’s cohort had seen a drop in Girls Maths and a reduction in boys reading.
Following the Ofsted report the County Council had carried out a mini audit and had found behaviour to be good and teaching was found to be excellent to good.

Mr Price stated that the school would like to see a more hands on approach being taken by Governors, however, many have full time jobs and this can sometimes prove difficult.

Mr Price said that the School had held a Governors Day, enabling Governors to sit in and watch classes in progress, with feedback being given to the Head Teacher.

It was said that the Governors were pretty satisfied with the teachers and that good interaction had been seen.

Comment was made that there was perhaps not enough help for the teachers. Mrs Cornwell stated that the matter had been raised at the Finance Meeting, when it had been suggested that funds could be used towards extra Teaching Assistants.

Mrs Cornwell explained that parent helpers have also offered their time, however due to a hold up with the CRB checking system this had been delayed.

It was said that every year group had had practice SATs, Mr Price spoke regarding Science and said that in March 2014 a science fair will be held giving parents the opportunity to come in to the school. 
Mr Price said that he had spoken to the Head Teacher, Mr Rice who had indicated that he would like to attend a Parish Council meeting. 
Members felt that Mr Rice could be invited to attend the next Parish Council meeting on 14th January 2014.
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Wootton Park – Mr Narborough confirmed that there was nothing to report. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that five additional trees had been planted at Meadow Road; she said that one tree had been donated and four had been purchased. 

It was said that Mr Nolan Mills had rotivated the strip of land near to Blackthorn Road ready to plant some perennials. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the plan of the Management of The Green had been circulated to all members. 
Finally Mrs Gotts informed that the Church Christmas Fair had been held on Saturday 16th November 2013. She said that due to not been allowed to have a raffle only approximately £60 had been raised.
CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Norfolk RCC

        
- Nov Newsletter


             
    Info
NALC



- Weekly Update




      “
Fields in Trust

- December Update




      “

NCC News


- Cleanup operation after floods


      “

NCC News

- Police & Crime Panel scrutinise the progress        “

                                             made by Police & Crime Commissioner for Norfolk

Dept for Education

- Early Education & Childcare 


      “





  (Statutory Guidance for Local Authorities)
NALC



- Chancellor of the Exchequer Autumn Statement   “

ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed.
Bank balances as at 29.11.2013
Community Account
      34,349.64
Stepsaver a/c
               0.00
Treasury Deposit                                             170,000.00
Total                                                              £ 204,349.64
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th January 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th January 2014                                                                              Chairman
-112-

